CACCRAO EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, February 8, 2001

Holiday Inn Capitol Plaza, Sacramento

Hammons Board Room

Present:
Linda Harris, Kathleen Kyne, Margaret Ramey, Kathie Westerfield, Deborah Rio, Don Mast, Cassandra Ryan, Judy Pope, Judy Young, Hal Bateman, Alicia Terry.

Welcome and Introductions

Beverly Johnson has joined us today as the registration coordinator for this year’s annual conference.  Linda is recommending that the next executive board add a position for the registration coordinator to be on the executive board.  Linda recommends the next board have five meetings per year, instead of four, as there is not enough time to complete all the work for the conference and CACCRAO is becoming more and more well known and is needed to interface with PACRAO, ACCRAO, and the Chancellor’s office.

New Business

At the November board meeting Roger Schultz took the picture of the exec board to be placed on the CACCRAO website.  Linda will follow up with Roger to get the picture he took of the executive board.  She will also check with him on the promissory note that he was suppose to submit.

Debbie asked if the past-president has ever served for an additional year to smooth the executive board transition.  Hal stated that they used to do this.  A suggestion was made to have the past president serve one more year for historical transition, or to attend at least one meeting to help organize the “COWS” (Council of Wisdom – Past Presidents).  This item should be placed on the agenda for next year’s board to discuss.  

Replacement of Regional Representative, 7 & 8, Roger Schultz with Hal Bateman

Roger Schultz was very sad to leave the board, but has taken a position as Vice President of Student Services at Mt. San Jacinto.  Hal Bateman has graciously accepted the replacement position as regional representative for regions 7 and 8.  Roger has everything set up for his regional conference and Hal will now take over the helm.

Discussion, Modification and Adoption of Meeting Agenda

A motion was made to adopt the meeting agenda with no additions. It was seconded and passed by all members.

Discussion, Modification and Adoption of Minutes from November, 2000 Meeting

A category called “New Business” has been added to the previous agenda for items that fall outside the set agenda.  

A motion was made to adopt the minutes from November with the following changes:

Corrections:  Page 2, paragraph 3: change Kathy to Kathie, raided to raised, ever to every.

Paragraph 6: change Jerry to Gerry

Page 3, Paragraph 7:  delete the word “is” 

Page 4, Paragraph 5, change templete to template

Page 6, Paragraph 3, Search and Replace PACROA to PACRAO, Paragraph 5, change CACCRO to CACCRAO.  

Page 8, Paragraph 5, change “His fee is $500 - $900” to “offer him a fee in the range of $500 - $900.” 

The motion was seconded and passed by all members.

Reports from Regional Representatives regarding upcoming Regional Meetings

Region 1 & 2:  Cassandra Ryan reported that their conference will be held on March 16 at the Hilton in Sacramento.  She sent out registration information in December.  Conference fees are due at the end of February.  The speaker will be Bruce Patt, Dean of Recruitment and Information at American River College.  The anticipated attendance will be about 100 people.  Gerry Fisher will be teaching a session on attendance accounting.  

Region 3 & 4:  Judy Young had a meeting with a few of the CARO’s in her regions.  Registration forms were sent out.  CISCO is hosting and catering their conference.  The panel of speakers includes Bill Lindke from Foothill and Dennis Arreola from Skyline.  CISCO will hold a presentation in afternoon. Their conference date is March 2 and approximate attendance is 170 people.

Region 5 & 6:  Judy Pope reported their conference will be held on March 16 at the Sherton in Bakersfield; the cost for rooms is $79 per night.  A faculty member from CSU Bakersfield will present on FERPA, with a specific focus on faculty and grades.  An auditor will make a presentation about the CCFS-320 report.  Two other areas that will be covered are home schooling and Cal Grant GPA verifications.  Judy is still finalizing the cost with the caterer.  She will e-mail her regions the registration forms as soon as she returns from the executive board meeting.  The approximate attendance is 125 people.

Regions 7 & 8:  Hal reported their conference will be held at the Queen Mary on March 16.  The deposit has been made and a contract has been signed.  Marcia Petit from Long Beach has been delegated to handle the local facilities issues.  Their conference theme is “Back to the Past.”  The keynote speaker is Dorothy Mitchell, a motivational speaker.  After the keynote speaker, they will breakout into the following sessions:  Customer Service, Residency, Student Friendly Services, Supervisor issues, possibly PFE issues, and how to obtain additional funding.  The afternoon sessions will be:  FERPA, Graduation/Evaluation, Challenging A&R cases, and A&R manuals.  The conference will end with a tour of the Queen Mary.  The approximate attendance is 250 people.

Regions 9 & 10:  Alicia Terry reported that she is still finalizing information for their conference and probably most of it will be done using staff from her institution because she took over from Jesse Gates fairly late in the process.

Discussion/Recommendation on CACCRAO site for May 2002 Annual Conference

Kathy Kyne and Linda Harris visited the Lake Tahoe area to look at conference sites for 2002.  They checked Harrah’s and Harvey’s.  Harvey’s room rate would be $129.  The tower suite will be free with guaranteed 50 people in attendance.  The suite is being renovated and would probably be big enough to accommodate us.  The room, however, is not big enough for dinner.   Harrahs room rate would be $89. The previous Monte Carlo night cost $1800.  There is no suite for President’s reception.  Harrah’s suggested having the reception in the Show room.  Our contact at Harrah’s is trying to work this out with catering.  We may be able to get show people to mingle with CACCRAO members.  Harrah’s suggested we could charter their Yacht for an evening activity.  We still need to check on the Dixie cruise.  Harrah’s also offered the Family Fun center, which could be opened for our membership only.  Linda and Kathy’s recommendation is that we return to Harrah’s.  The room rate is much lower, and they are willing to give us many extras.  Harrah’s really wants us back.  They were truly prepared to help us, and handled us very professionally.  Harvey’s was not willing to negotiate with us.  

Hal brought up a concern that there were not enough rooms at Harrahs for the last conference.  A discussion ensued regarding the contract terms being the issue.  The contract didn’t have enough rooms and we had many people show up without registering ahead of time.  We had 134 reservations during the pre-registration period.  We had 150 total, so the remaining people were walk-ons.  When the conference began, approximately 30 people had not yet paid.  We also had more Vendors attend than the previous year.  

Caesar’s Tahoe hasn’t remodeled since we were there last.  You still have to walk through the Casino to get to the conference rooms.  The membership didn’t really care for Caesars after our last conference there, thus, Kathy and Linda don’t recommend it.

A motion was made to return to Harrah’s.  The motion was seconded and the board approved that we will return to Harrah’s for 2002 conference.

Annual Survey Questions – Review by Executive Board

The flyer information for the conference registration packet regarding the survey was approved by the board.  

The board recommended adding the following additions to the survey:  

We want a question asking, “What Administrative Software system are you using?”

Add the following information to the existing questions:

1. We want to separate out three categories:  credit, non-credit, and both .

2. We are planning to implement this in ________.  (On all of the questions)

3. Change to:  We will send out “unofficial transcripts by Fax.  Add: Grades are available by KIOSK or self-serve terminals.

4. Change :  “Official” Transcripts.

5. New:  How much do you Charge for Unofficial transcripts:________.

6. New: What is your average turn around time to send out official transcripts (non-rush)?

7. No Change.

8. Change to:  At lease one A&R person at our college has subscribed to the CCC-Admissions-List list server?

9. Who exempts high school students from the enrollment fee?

10. Leave this alone.

Can we do a comparison from year to year at the end of the survey once its tabulated?

Guest – Mary Gill, Chancellor’s Office Update

Mary Gill gave us a short history of her experience and background, and then when on to explain her title at the Chancellor’s office.  Mary has 27 years experience working in Financial Aid.  She graduated from Sonoma State, where she received both her Bachelor’s and Master’s degrees.  She was the director of Financial Aid at Napa, an associate director of Financial Aid at UC Davis, and a consultant to many community colleges.  She worked for two years as a high school counselor in Sacramento.  Then, two years ago she began working at the Chancellor’s office as the Financial Aid advisor.  She then replaced Caleen Halberg, as Dean of Enrollment Management with responsibility for Financial Aid, Transfer, Admissions & Records, Articulation, Veterans, and Health Services.  

Judith Jenkins, Vice-chancellor of Student Services, recently reorganized all these function under enrollment management.  Now all first line services are coordinated under this function.  Mary’s goal is to take care of the day-to-day operation.  BCC Grant funds are currently being used to hire an Admissions specialist in the Chancellor’s office.  The Specialist job opportunity is on Chancellor’s office web page if anyone is interested in applying for this position.  Mary would like to see the Community College segment obtain the same level as UC and CSU who create a presence for high school counselors, and to institute a state-wide presence for us to have a front line approach to CC admission and outreach efforts.  One of the goals is to create a reference book that high school counselors can use to point students to the right community college for their needs.  The Chancellor’s office wants to help CACCRAO create this first level of outreach.  

The Financial Aid outreach task force has discovered that we lack the time and effort to coordinate outreach as a whole.  The issue is exacerbated by lack of staffing in Financial Aid, and the process of applying to Financial Aid itself.

A letter has been sent to community college Presidents that suggests sending a team to the conference set for sometime in May.  The workshop in May will focus on Administrative tools, and include statistics that indicate how successful campuses can coordinate efforts for outreach.  The workshop will also concentrate on how much FTES is generated by Financial Aid students.  During the afternoon the plan is to bring all groups back together for a reporting session.

Mary would like to establish an official regional representative structure at the Chancellor’s office.  She suggested that our regional representatives could also serve the chancellor’s office in that capacity.  The Chancellor’s office new regional representative structure will include the new admissions specialist meeting with CACCRAO four times a year.  Mary reported that Susan Sargent has done some good work on the subject of distance education and how it affects Admissions & Records. 

Mary next reported on the On-line common application form and the Student Friendly Services project.  The pilot is now going on with a few colleges.  This has not been funded in Governor’s budget.  

The board made a recommendation to have all colleges use the same residency and data element questions used system wide, and have them placed on the common on-line application form.

The board brought up our concerns regarding how the current digital signature legislation doesn’t meet the need of the community colleges or our students.  We recommended eliminating the current digital signature requirement and replacing it with a check box and legal statement.

Mary explained that the Chancellor’s office has no authority to change the digital signature legislation as we are presided over by the legislature.  She suggested contacting Abby Peterson, our consultation representative, to guide us in obtaining a revision to the current law.  

Mary clarified that the Chancellor’s office new e-mail list will not replace our list serve.  The purpose of the new e-mail distribution system is to allow the Chancellor’s office a way to distribute important information within the community college structure.  Many other operational segments do not have an active list serve.  Mary Gill will be using the new e-mail distribution list to send us information from the Chancellor’s office.  

The executive board requested that the Chancellor’s office issue a clear legal opinion regarding admission of students under the age of 18 that are home schooled.  Mary described that by law if we can establish that an underage student is participating in an independent study program through their high school district that is being taught by a credentialed teacher, we can admit them as a special admit student.  If the teacher is not credentialed, then the independent study program is not considered a legal program that replaces public education; therefore, we cannot admit them as a special admit.  

CACCRAO 2001 Annual Conference Planning

Margaret distributed the contract from the Palm Springs Hilton.  She is concerned we don’t have enough rooms.  Our contract is for 115 rooms.  These numbers are set from the previous contract in 1999.  We only had about 90 rooms in our contract for Harrahs.  We need to increase this number to accommodate the current conference attendance.

When board members call for reservations at the hotel, we should tell them we are part of the executive board.  Margaret will provide a list of board members to the hotel.  The board might want to consider coming in the night before if you plan to be part of the golf tournament.  Kathy Kine may need our help with last minute details for the tournament.

The “Conference at a Glance” was distributed.  Margaret will add Sunday activities, but they will be listed as optional.  The executive board item is a separate listing at 8am.  Margaret will add the golf tournament at 10:00am (optional).  The board reviewed the remainder of the form and made the following changes.  The new-comers luncheon was changed to first timer’s luncheon.  The guest speaker will be Dana La Mon, who is an inspirational speaker.  The speakers fee is $1,000.  The fee for the band is $1,800 plus five rooms.

Tuesday:  Bullock and Associates are booked for the breakfast.  

Alicia Terry will be the facilitator for the Records Managment & Retention session.  Helen Simmons will be asked to present the Title 5 requirments regarding destruction of records.  Hal Bateman and Cassandra Ryan will discuss their individual records classifications policies.  Another suggestion was made to ask Helen Simmons to introduce herself and explain her role to new members at the “First Timers” luncheon.  

Kathie Westerfield will facilitate the Homeschooling/Concurrent Enrollment session.  Dr. Karen Daniel, Director of Instructional Services from Riverside Unifed School District and Mary Gill will present.

Judy Young will facilitate the Enrollment Management session.  Presenters will be Mary Gill, Dean, Enrollment Management at the Chancellor’s Office, Gerry Fisher from Solano, and Don Gray and Larry Newman from Butte.

Casandra Ryan will facilitate the Web Services session.  Presenters will be Bill Lindke from Foothill, and Patti Evans and Michael Budy from the Kern CC District.

Mary Gill, Dean, Enrollment Management from the Chancellor’s office will present the State of System session.

For the Software Group Round Table Discussions:  Users of the various administrative software packages will meet to discuss mutual issues.  The following members will facilitate each session.  SCT Banner:  Mary Lou Leba; Datatel: Deborah Rio; Peoplesoft:  Herman Lee; Santa Rosa: Bev Johnson; Other Software Applications: Hal Bateman.

Judy Pope will facilitate the Funding Technology in A&R through Grant Writing session.  Presenters will be Charles Mawson and Juan Cruz.  They will discuss Funds for Student Success (FSS) and Funds for Instructional Improvement (FII) grants.

Gerry Fisher will handle the nominations and election for Vice-president and the questions and answers session at the business meeting on Wednesday, May 2.

Elida Gonzalez will organize the Robert Brown award.  

We will need the following equipment for Web Services:  phone line, data hook up, projector and two screens.  

The following assignments were given for the Sock Hop Dinner Dance:  Kathy & Linda will buy and make center pieces for tables.

Kathie Westerfield will bring the alcohol and the regional representatives’ table decorations.

Linda will prepare a slide presentation from last year’s Casino night to play during sock hop.

Judy Pope will teach a quick swing dance lesson.  Linda will make a wooden cutout that can be used for taking pictures using cutouts, like John Travolat & Olivia Newton-John.  Debbie and the Board will judge the Dance Contest. The contest will be judged for the Twist, Beginner, and Advanced Swing.  Cassandra Ryan is in charge of the Hula Hoop Contest. 

Menu :  We just need to tell the hotel how many Vegetarian meals that we need.

CACCRAO EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Friday, February 9, 2001

Holiday Inn Capitol Plaza, Sacramento

Hammons Board Room

CACCRAO 2001 Annual Conference Planning – Continued

Kathy Kine showed us a sample of tote bags.  The bags last year cost about $1200.  SCT picked up $800 of the cost last year, and we paid for the rest.  The board discussed going with just one item either the binder or the bag.  We should approach both Datatel and SCT again to help off set this cost.  If we get a vendor, members voted for blue/black bag.

Kathie Westerfield is concerned about the cost of executive board meetings.  Linda stated that it is a cost that will continue to increase because of inflation.  Linda feels strongly that one more board meeting is necessary and that the raise in registration fees will off set the increase.  Kathie Westerfield suggested that we might extend our meetings one more day to save on travel expense.  We could also share a room to cut down on costs for the board.  

Kathy Kine reported on the vendors for the conference.  We have 10 so far.  Vendors are making donations for door prizes.  Degree Check is sponsoring the golf tournament; Script safe and Digital solutions are co-sponsoring.  Standard Advantage/Campus Direct, Image Solutions, Scrip Safe Security, Digital Solutions Group, EPOS, Pro Forms/Verify First Technology, Perceptive Vision, Service members Opportunity Colleges, Datatel, Apply Yourself, Inc. are the vendors who have sent in their information so far.  Any other board member that has a possible vendor please e-mail the information to Kathy.  Kathy needs to contact Card Integrators for the name nags.

Margaret and Debbie will get the notebooks ready prior to the conference.  Linda suggested not printing the CACCRAO directory, but to point members to the CACCRAO web page.  Margaret prefers using the printed directory.  Margaret will ask Gerry if he can download the information from the web page.  

Margaret discussed placing the registration form on the web.  She passed out a copy of the form format.  If we place the form on the web, we could send a flyer out that asks members to do their registration on the web, if they do not have access to the web, they could contact Margaret or Bev who will mail them a paper copy.  We could instruct members to print off a copy of their registration form off the web and mail it with their check.  A suggestion was made to place the late fee at the top so folks know there is one.  Discussion ensued as to whether or not to have all registration done on the WEB, or whether to mail out packets as we have done in the past.  Of the 134 people who registered for the last conference, only four didn’t have e-mail.  Bev would like to e-mail the receipt of the packet.  A vote was taken.  Eight board members want to send a flyer explaining registration will be done on the web; two members wanted to continue as in the past.  It was decided that we will place a registration form on WEB, and mail a flyer with complete instructions as to how to use the new process.  A follow up e-mail will be sent to the list serve to remind people we are registering on the WEB.  Regional reps should contact their CAROs regarding the new conference registration process.  The mailed flyer will include information on the registration form, golf tournament, financial workshop, the Robert Brown award, conference agenda, annual survey, hotel registration information, and members’ directory update.  The President’s letter will be placed on the WEB site.

Bev suggested putting a line next to the $175 conference fee.  Then list the conference fee that includes the late fee with a comment that states “postmarked after April 6.”  

CONFERENCE TO DO LIST

Kathy Kine will confirm vendor needs between 6 – 8pm on Sunday night.

Don Mast will be helping with vendor setups to replace Roger.

Margaret will buy notebooks.  Debbie and Margaret will put the notebooks together.  

Margaret discussed items to be placed in the notebook.  Don suggested including the legislative update.  Margaret asked him to provide her with this document.  Election information should also be included.  

Meal Tickets:  We will announce that meal tickets will be needed for the luncheon and dinner and that members should place them on the table.  The board will then pick up tickets from the tables.  Board members will greet people at the door for the luncheon, and mingle with people to make them feel more comfortable.  Margaret should ask the hotel how many extra meals they provide.  Then we can make up that many extra meal tickets.  When those are gone, we will tell people we don’t have any more meals available.

Margaret and Linda will discuss how to run the housekeeping and business information at each conference session.

Gerry Fisher – CACCRAO Web

Gerry explained our relationship with School Web Services who maintains our web site.  They maintain our site for free in return for free vendor time at our annual conference.  Gerry has access to update the directory information for members.  

Gerry has linked the regions document to the regional representatives on the executive board list.  

Linda asked what the timeline was to complete the annual survey.  We should have a deadline date of 10 days before conference to complete the survey.  Our first choice of the deadline is April 20; our second choice is April 13.  The board will e-mail or FAX remaining additions or changes to the survey questions to Linda by middle of next week.  Gerry suggested leaving completed annual survey documents for multiple years on the WEB site.  Gerry will do a comparison from last year’s survey to this year’s survey to see how things have varied.  Gerry suggested placing a link on our website to the CICSOA’s WEB site for hardware/software system concerns at each college.  Gerry contacted Helen Simmons to have the Chancellor’s office create a database on legal opinions that would be placed on the Chancellor’s office website as a searchable database.  We could then provide a link to that site.  The board agreed and suggested Gerry contact Mary Gill from the Chancellor’s office.  Kathie wants to know if we can tell which school answered each question.  Gerry will talk with School Web Services to see if we can obtain a more sophisticated search engine to provide this type of information.

Margaret wants to know if the directory information on the WEB site can be printed for the notebook.  Gerry will find out.  The board wants to keep the directory membership on the WEB site for Admissions & Records supervisors and above.

Gerry discussed that the American Council on Education for Accreditation wrote a paper stating community colleges should consider recognition of more accredited institutions.  Gerry will place a question on the survey to see who is recognizing what accreditation bodies.  Gerry will also place a question on the survey regarding academic calendar formats and how they impact Admissions & Records.  The question will read something like: “Are you using a modified calendar?”  “Are you counting passing time, or not?”

Linda & Gerry will decide which questions will be placed on the survey this year.

The tentative date to have registration forms on WEB site is March 1.

Linda asked the regional representatives to check the membership directory on the WEB to be sure their regions’ college information is accurate.  If they find modifications are needed, they should follow up with individual colleges to obtain correct information and have it placed on our WEB site.

Assignments:

Linda Harris:

· Linda will follow up with Roger Schultz to get the picture he took of the executive board.  And will also check with him on the promissory note that he was suppose to submit.

· Buy and make center pieces for tables at Sock Hop/Dinner.

· Prepare slide presentation from last year’s Casino night to show at Sock Hop.

· Make a wooden cutout (John Travolta & Olivia Newton-John) to be used for taking pictures at Sock Hop.

· Margaret and Linda will discuss how to run the housekeeping and business information at each conference session.

· Linda & Gerry will decide which questions will be placed on the survey this year.

Kathy Kine:

· Buy and make center pieces for tables at Sock Hop/Dinner.

· Kathy needs to contact Card Integrators for the name nags.

· Kathy Kine will confirm vendor needs between 6 – 8pm on Sunday night.

Kathie Westerfield:

· Bring alcohol for the president’s reception, and regional representatives’ table decorations.

Judy Pope:

· Will teach a quick swing dance lesson at the Sock Hop.

Margaret Ramey:

· Margaret and Debbie will get the notebooks ready prior to the conference.

· Margaret will ask Gerry if he can download membership information from the web page.

· Margaret will buy the conference notebooks.

· Debbie and Margaret will put the notebooks together.

· Margaret should place an item on next year’s agenda to consider past president participation on the executive board.

· Margaret should ask the hotel how many extra meals they provide.

· Margaret and Linda will discuss how to run the housekeeping and business information at each conference session.

Debbie Rio:

· Will organize judging of dance contest for the twist, beginner and advanced swing dance.  The board will participate as judges.

· Margaret and Debbie will get the notebooks ready prior to the conference.
· Debbie and Margaret will put the notebooks together.
· Send information for Hal Bateman to Gerry Fisher to place on the website.
Cassandra Ryan:

· In charge of the hula hoop contest at the Sock Hop.

Don Mast:

· Don will provide Margaret with the legislative update to be placed in the conference notebook.

Regional Representatives:

· Linda asked the regional representatives to check the membership directory on the WEB to be sure their regions’ college information is accurate.  If they find modifications are needed, they should follow up with individual colleges to obtain correct information and have it placed on our WEB site.
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